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16th February 2011
Dear Mr File,
Re: Catherine Hill Bay – Voluntary Planning Agreement (VPA) under Environmental Planning and Assessment Act 1979 between Minister for Planning and Coastal Hamlets Pty Limited.
We object to the Voluntary Planning Agreement between the Minister of Planning and Coastal Hamlets Pty Ltd as we believe it is inadequate and unjust on the following grounds:

Under the VPA, the proposed works and contributions are identified as two items:
1. Infrastructure Contribution Amount, and
2. Road Works

In relation to Item 1, Infrastructure Contribution Amount:.

The developer Coastal Hamlets (Rose group) is proposing to contribute an extraordinarily low amount towards regional infrastructure costs.

If Rose group pay before 30th June, the amount is $902.26 per Urban Lot. If after 30th June, Rose group will pay $1,353.40 per Urban Lot.  That is, the developer who wants 554 lots, will pay between $500,000 - $750,000, depending on timing.  It should be noted that many of these lots are capable of further subdivision and the VPA is silent on what contributions will be made as a result of future re-subdivision.
Catherine Hill Bay forms part of the Lower Hunter and contrary to CHBPA views, was declared suitable for development under the Lower Hunter Regional Strategy.   Recently, the Lower Hunter Special Infrastructure Contribution (LHSIC) scheme was exhibited.  It is very interesting that the developers at Catherine Hill Bay are proposed to be exempt from its provisions.  Nevertheless, in order to assess the reasonableness of Rose’s proposed VPA contribution, it is necessary to compare it to the recently exhibited LHSIC.   If Rose group was treated like all other developers in the Lower Hunter, the contribution amount would be very much higher. 
The new LHSIC that applies to all other development sites in the Lower Hunter requires infrastructure contributions at the rate of $150,340 per net developable hectare.  Under this LHSIC requirement, the 72ha. urban area that Rose group wishes to develop would mean that Rose group would have to contribute $7.6 million to regional infrastructure.

It is quite extraordinary that Rose’s proposed contribution rate of $902.26 per Urban Lot results in a total contribution of only $500,000- $750,000.  
Until the release of the Lower Hunter Regional Strategy (LHRS) in 2006, Catherine Hill Bay was considered an unsuitable location for urban growth due to its isolated location and the lack of community facilities, services and infrastructure.   Now that development has been proposed, the reason for exclusion of Catherine Hill Bay from the LHSIC is that it is considered too remote to contribute to infrastructure costs.  This logic is very difficult to fathom.
This anomaly is used by the Department of Planning as the argument for developer Rose group to propose a VPA that effectively saves him $7.1million. 

In relation to the subdivision application presently being considered by the Department of Planning, Rose argues that he shouldn’t provide buffer zones and landscaped open space as there is supposedly no-one to maintain them.  (This is another unacceptable position which is inconsistent with local precedent, Coastal Policy and recommendations of the IHAP.)  His argument totally ignores the commonly applied community title provisions by which the future owners contribute to the maintenance of environmental areas which sustain the high quality of their environs.  Another alternative to Rose’s maintenance dilemma would be to invest his ‘infrastructure saving’ of $7.1million in a conservation management trust that is established to fund the maintenance for which he is rightly responsible.
In relation to Item 2, Road Works:

The developer proposes to upgrade the intersection of Montifiore Street and Pacific Highway.  As this intersection is only required as a result of his development, the costs of the work should be entirely attributed to his project and not regarded as a ‘public benefit’.   He should pay all the costs of this upgrade.

We trust that you will take these comments into account in the assessment process.
Yours sincerely

Suzanne Whyte
President,
Catherine Hill Bay Progress Association

